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Note from the Editor

Happy New Year to all Villager readers – here’s hoping that 2023 improves  
(after a rather depressing start with both world and country news, to say nothing  
of the rain…..!)

One thing to celebrate is the refurbished lychgate in Sherborne St John. It was built 
in 1887 to commemorate the diamond jubilee of Queen Victoria so it seems timely 
to have it ready for King Charles III’s coronation in May this year.

Amongst other repairs the fencing either side of the gate needed replacing, the gate 
renovated and the roof tiles either replaced or repaired.

Thank you to all those residents, the SSJ Parish Council and churchgoers who 
contributed to the fund. There is still the possibility to make a donation; by bank 
transfer to Sherbornes with Pamber Covenant Account, Sort Code 30-18-45, Acc 
No 00259539 using your surname and LYCHGATE as a reference, or alternatively 
by hand to Lynda Harding at 19 Cranesfield.

If you are able to gift aid your donation, please email for a gift aid form.

nickandlynda.harding@btinternet.com
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Before renovation Now

The Book Exchange in the old telephone box is short of children’s books, 
particularly picture books for babies, toddlers and pre-schoolers. We’d be grateful 
for donations. Or if you have a large batch to give, please contact us.

We’ve been temporarily removing the donation box that’s usually on the floor.  
When it rains heavily, some water gets into the kiosk. We’ll put the box back in 
better weather.

In the meantime please think of taking your donated or returned books round to 
Skerryvore which is just around the corner. There are directions on the notice in  
the Book Exchange.

We appreciate receiving fiction paperbacks, in good condition, rather than  
non-fiction and hardbacks

Eirwen Bone - 07999 408990 | Sally Sokoloff - sally@mikegreaves.plus.com
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Sunday Mass will be celebrated at the Church of St Bede, Popley at the following times:  9.00am  11.00am  6.30pm

Weekday Mass	

Tuesday	 Church of St Bede, Popley	 9.30am *
Wednesday	 HG Church, Basingstoke	 9.30am *
Thursday	 Church of St Bede, Popley	 9.30am *
Friday	 HG Church, Basingstoke	 9.30am *
Saturday	 Church of St Bede, Popley	 9.30am *                                                    * Time & Venue could vary

Roman Catholic Services (Tel: 819772)

Notify Claiming Dates to Lindsay Berry on lindsayberry0@gmail.com or message on 07775 800955

Claiming Dates

Ready Steady Mums Walking Group. War Memorial Park, Basingstoke.  Every Sunday
Big Welly Walk,  book via events@wellingtonarmshampshire.co.uk
Women’s Fellowship,  SSJ Village Hall, AGM + Speaker  “Birds and Birdlife”  - Bring & Buy 
Greenham Common Bird Walk with The Berks, Bucks and Oxon Wildlife Trust
SSJ Social Club – A Fun Night of Skittles
The Vyne National Trust – Bug Hotel Naming Competition, Car Park Booking necessary
Retirement Coffee Morning, Sherborne St John Village Hall
SSJ Social Club – Quiz Night
Basingstoke Symphony Orchestra,  tickets from The Anvil Box Office, tel: 01256 844244
Retirement Coffee Morning, Sherborne St John Village Hall

1
4
7
8
11
11-19
13
25
25
27

February 2023

1.00pm – 2.00pm
11.00am
2.00pm

10.00am
7.30pm

10.00am – 4.00pm
9.30am-11.30am

7.30pm
7.30pm

9.30am-11.30am

Women’s Fellowship,  SSJ Village Hall,  Speaker  “The Questionable History of the TV Quiz Show”
Retirement Coffee Morning, Sherborne St John Village Hall
Retirement Coffee Morning, Sherborne St John Village Hall

4
10
24

April 2023

2.00pm
9.30am-11.30am
9.30am-11.30am

Mayor’s Charity Spring Concert “Thank you for the music”,  The Anvil
Women’s Fellowship,  SSJ Village Hall,   Speaker  “ The Life and Works of Johnny Douglas”
Retirement Coffee Morning, Sherborne St John Village Hall
Retirement Coffee Morning, Sherborne St John Village Hall

4
7
13
27

March 2023

7.30pm
2.00pm

9.30am-11.30am
9.30am-11.30am
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St Andrew’s  Sherborne St John           All Saints Monk Sherborne           The Priory  Pamber End

www.sherborneswithpamber.org       fb: facebook.com/sherborneswithpamber

Services for February 2023
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MIDWEEK
Home Groups meet in the week of Monday 6th & 20th February

Central Prayer Meeting – Second Saturday at 8.30am – 11th February
Little Acorns – Wednesday’s at 10am-11.30am at SSJ village hall, term time only

PCC – 20th March, 8pm

The Services at St Andrew’s are live streamed on our YouTube channel and are available to watch afterwards. 
Visit https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCBbHQM4CvpnnPsSGuuglR_w or the link on our website under the Resources Menu.

Sunday Club: 
For children from School year R and upwards will meet during the service. 

For more information please contact Caroline Elphick on 01256 851384

Creche – there are a few toys available for use in the Bell Tower, but this will be unsupervised.

As we are now in a period of vacancy for the position of Rector of the parish, we may have some preachers yet to be confirmed. 
Please check our website or register for our weekly newsletter for up-to-date information.

05 February
10am
Sermon series: Living in the love of God
Right & Wrong

The Lord’s Supper
1 John 2:28-3:24

St Andrew’s 
Revd Rupert Shelley

12 February
10am
God’s love & ours
10am
Preacher’s choice

All-Age Morning Worship
1 John 4
Morning Worship

St Andrew’s 
Andy Spence

All Saints’
Marie Gout

19 February
10am
Life & Death

All-Age Morning Worship
1 John 5

St Andrew’s 
Steve Howe

26 February
10am
Sermon series: 
The final days of Jesus 
Jesus is the way
10am
As Above

Morning Worship
John 14:1-14

Morning Worship
John 14:1-14

St Andrew’s 
Bret Rohloff  

Pamber Priory
Andy Spence

05 March
10am
Jesus promises the Holy Spirit

The Lord’s Supper
John 14:15-31

St Andrew’s 
Bishop David Williams



A belated Happy New Year to all 
parishioners. I hope that 2023 is less 
of an ‘annus horribilis’ than 2022 was 
what with the passing of HM Queen 
Elizabeth II, other less painful but 
equally sad events and the turbulence 
that the PC experienced.

Planning
With the BDBC delay, approx. 1 year, 
in moving forward with the new Local 
Plan, this is turn delays the new SSJ 
Neighbourhood plan.

This delay has seen developers submit 
a number of applications, two of which 
impact SSJ;

- Weybrook Farm ( 220 houses )
- Kiln Farm ( 350 houses )

No formal planning application for either 
of these proposals has yet been submitted 
but applications for both are expected in 
the January/February timeframe.

The development of 26 houses at the 
back of Cranesfield has yet to be decided 
but the Parish Council understands that 
a number of objections e.g. landscape 
and conservation concerns, have been 
submitted by council officers and 
statutory bodies 

We wait with bated breath as to  
the outcome.

SSJ Neighbourhood Plan 
The process of developing a revised SSJ 
Neighbourhood plan, in support of a 
revised BDBC Local plan, is a  marathon 
not a sprint. Developers are trying to 
exploit the current delay in the process of 
revising both plans, see above Planning. 

However it’s important to note that our 
current Neighbourhood Plan is still a 
‘live’ document. 

The Parish Council has engaged a 
planning consultancy to help revise 
the current Neighbourhood Plan, ET 
Planning Ltd.

The PC has received the anticipated 
funding in order to develop a new 
Neighbourhood Plan. 

If you want to contribute to the 
development of the new SSJ  

NeighbourhoodPlan, then Cllr Rowley, 
is your point of contact.
james.rowley@sherbornestjohn-pc.gov.uk 

Coronation Celebrations
The PC anticipates holding an event to 
celebrate the coronation of HM King 
Charles III on or around the 6th May.

Current thinking is a bit vague as to 
what and when so any ideas/suggestions 
gratefully accepted. Please contact the PC 
clerk on clerk@sherbornestjohn-pc.gov.uk 

Speeding/Flooding 
Some limited progress with speeding on 
the A340 between the two 30 mph  
signs. The police admit that there is a 
problem but….

Our new borough Councillor, David 
McIntyre, is chasing.

I recognise the other main issue 
is speeding along Elm Road - the 
destruction of the bollards by white van 
man early in January is an example of 
said speeding. 

There is also the issue of flooding in Kiln 
Road, sometimes making it impassable 
on foot. 

The management of the roads is the 
responsibility of HCC. Whilst the PC 
can take HCC to task, that’s all that we 
can do.

There have been a number of requests 
for the PC to install cameras, etc. To put 
this into perspective the installation of a 
Gatso camera is north of £20k with on-
going maintenance adding another £1k 
per annum. This expense is about 50% 
of the SSJ an annual precept of approx. 
£45k. You can then perhaps understand 
that the PC’s only way forward is to be a 
continual pain to BDBC/HCC and the 
local police. 

Chute Pavilion
Our existing gas supply contract for the 
Chute expires at the end of March.

However our current supplier has 
refused to offer us a new fixed price 
contract because of the current volatility 
in the energy market.

The renewal tariff is significantly more 
than the current tariff.

We’ve yet to see the renewal offer from 
our electricity supplier. 

The PC has always planned for the Chute 
to be self-funding but the increment  
re: the gas supply and an anticipated like 
price increment to the electricity supply 
puts that plan into jeopardy.

The next six months will see a number 
of ‘must do’ repairs to the Chute 
initiated. A number of these repairs 
might require the Pavilion to be closed 
for a short period of time. Further 
details to be provided as and when the 
repairs are scheduled.

Amor Armitage 
Some of you may have read about the 
horrific accident that Amor suffered 
on December 17 resulting in her 
hospitalisation in Mexico. Amor runs a 
number of yoga classes at the Chute. 

The PC understand that a JustGiving 
page raised over £100k enabling Amor to 
be flown home. She is now in intensive 
care in the UK where her treatment will 
continue for a number of months.

Parish Councillor 
We now have a new Councillor, Jane 
Bechelet. Welcome Jane.

Parish Clerk 
By the time this article is published we 
will have a new Parish Clerk.

MANY thanks to Mel Camilleri, our 
Locum Clerk, who kept us sane and 
sensible over the last 6 months.

We have three candidates for the 
position, all of whom offer a selection of 
useful skills/experience.

Lengthsman 
The Lengthsman service has been 
extended for this fiscal year, April 2022 
thru to March 2023.

If there are any outstanding jobs around 
the village /parish that you think might 
be suitable for the Lengthsman then 
please do contact the Clerk,  
clerk@sherbornestjohn-pc.gov.uk

2022/2023 - Finances
The PC anticipates a 4% increase to the 
SSJ Precept that forms part of the wider 
BDBC council tax. This increase is about 
£1.37 per annum for a band D house.

The PC understands that the BDBC 
element of your Council Tax bill will be 
frozen for the year 2023/2024.

General 
The PC is now back to meeting on the 
last Wednesday at the Chute Pavilion 
each month. 

Going forward the planning session will 
start @ 7.15 p.m. and the council meeting 
@ 7.45 p.m. As always it would be good 
to see parishioners at these meetings. 

Richard Morgan
Chair, SSJ PC 
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Monk Sherborne Parish Council
Play Area:
Recently the A frame was condemned by the Play Area Inspector and removed. However due to the support of Borough and 
County Councillor Grants a new wooden frame has been ordered as a replacement. Our grateful thanks to th Councillors for 
their continued help in maintaining this important facility. Discussion also took place regarding a new play area equipment 
scheme. It was resolved by obtaining grant funding to install a new set of equipment that is of wooden construction and more 
suitable to a rural setting and will provide the area with a new lease of life.

Potholes:
Residents are urged to report road surface issues on Hampshire Highways website www.hants.gov.uk as this is the most effective 
way to get the issues on our roads prioritised by the Highways department.

Precept:
Due to increasing costs, the Parish Council has applied an increase to the precept for financial year 2023/2024.  
In order to meet its financial obligations, and maintain the level of reserves recommended by the auditors, the precept is to be 
raised to £12,500 per annum. In real terms, the increase results in the average Band D property paying an additional £6.63 per 
annum from April 2023.

Planning:
Decisions continue to take much longer than normal to come to conclusion.

New Councillors:
There are currently 2 vacancies on the Parish Council. We welcome any interest from any local parishioner possibly interested 
in taking up the role of new Councillor. Please contact the Clerk for further details at: clerk@monksherborne-pc.gov.uk

Sherborne St John Primary School
Happy New Year! We had a really busy end to the Autumn Term and it was so nice to celebrate all together as a community 
for the first time in a while. Our Christmas Fayre was very successful and it was great to see so many families and friends from 
the village there. Our Early Years and KS1 children also performed their nativity to a full audience over three shows, they did a 
fantastic job of entertaining us all and reminding us of why we celebrate Christmas. 

We have returned for a busy Spring Term with lots of exciting learning, trips and activities planned. 

At Sherborne St John C of E Primary School, our curriculum covers all subjects including Art, French, Science, Computing, 
PE… the list goes on. We are lucky that we also benefit from some specialist teachers coming in to teach our children. This term, 
Class 3 and Class 4 are getting expert teaching in PE and Reception have specialist Dance teaching. Class 2 and Class 4 are being 
taught music by the Hampshire Music Service with our oldest children learning to play the guitar. Class 4 are extra busy and 
have already had a day at Queen Mary’s College taking part in a science investigation day; we’re lucky to have this link as every 
child from Year 1 to Year 6 gets a chance to take part in one of these days each year. 

On top of everything that goes on in the classroom, our children can also take part in Dance, Judo, Rugby, French and 
Gymnastics clubs. We also attend lots of sports events alongside other schools in the area and, even though we are a small 
school, our children’s talent shines through every time! 

Sherbert 
SSJ School Villager Correspondent
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WHAT CHORES  
CLEANING & IRONING SERVICE  

For a cleaner Future 

Fixed Price Cleaning - CRB & Insured 
Products & Equipment Supplied 

 

Carpet & Upholstery Cleaning – End Tenancy  
Spring Cleans – One Off Clean 

Tel: 07954794817     
Tel: (01256) 412369 

www.whatchorescleaning.co.uk  
 

CALL US 01256 358 940
www.bobberryfencing.co.uk

Over 35 years experience in all types of domestic, 
commercial  and  industrial  fencing based in Sherborne St John

FREE estimates and advice with no obligation  and 
good quality workmanship are GUARANTEED

WHAT CHORES  
CLEANING & IRONING SERVICE  

For a cleaner Future 
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Sherborne St John  
Neighbourhood Watch
February 2023
CAN YOU HELP WE URGENTLY NEED TWO VOLUNTEERS TO BECOME THE SCHEME CO-ORDINATORS FOR 
TYFIELD AND VYNE ROAD INCLUDING VYNE MEADOW.

Please contact me by phone or email. 

**Whilst these posts remain vacant residents can contact me for assistance.

Ted Wilkinson, Area Co-0rdinator. (details below)

Scheme (email)

Aldermaston Road  
(merged with Elm Road)

Bournefield
marrison60@gmail.com        

Cranes Road                                         
mepaterson@hotmail.com   

Cranesfield 
jamiewhitehorn@icloud,com

Dancers Meadow, Vidlers Farm,  
Kiln Rd and Dark La.                           

Julcrawley851@gmail.com

Elm Road + Aldermaston Road          
ted_wilkinson@btinternet.com

Deputy for Elm Road                            
skerryvore1@btinternet.com

Deputy  for Aldermaston Road            
mulholland@btinternet.com

Manor Road                                           
malcolmturner62@btinternet.com 

Spring Close + The Severals                 
janeg113@btinternet.com   

Deputy

Tyfield 
ted_wilkinson@btinternet.com

Vyne Road and Vyne Meadow 
ted_wilkinson@btinternet.com

Weybrook Ct + Monk S. Rd 
binbun@hotmail.co.uk

Deputy 
humphreyscrissy@gmail.com

West End 
amongerltd@btconnect.com

Co-ordinator

Peter Marrison 

Margaret Paterson

Jamie Whitehorn

Julie Crawley

Ted Wilkinson

Leslie Bone

Annette Mulholland

Malcolm Turner

Jane Bechelet

Vacancy

Vacancy **

Vacancy **

Virginia Sadowski

Crissy Humphreys

Mike Perman

Telephone

(near to ambulance station)

850740

850263

07789 770503

851003

850891

850973

326739

851387

850942

850891

850891

851091

851481

850025
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Basingstoke Window
Cleaning Services

We use a pure water, reach and wash
system which allows us to clean even

the most di
  cult windows

For a free no obligation quotation,
please give us a call 

We also o� er the following services:

 on 
 Simon 
 Dan

Beau’s Blog – February 2023
Just chillin’.  I find this is sometimes the 
most comfortable position for lazing 
around and being playful but the only 
thing against it is that everyone else 
is upside down.  I like rolling about 
playing and in the summer, when it is 
really hot, it allows the cool air to get 
to my tummy.  I can adopt this prone 
position if I wish to ingratiate myself 
with the Boss.  It shows I trust him 
and would like him to give me a good 
tummy tickle which I love.

The Mrs always looks askance at me and 
would prefer me to be the correct way 
up and not displaying myself in such an 
uninhibited way. She believes certain 
bits of my undercarriage are undercover 
underneath for a good reason and 
should not be on display in such gay 
abandon.  However she too will laugh 
and give me a good tummy rub if I 
wriggle long enough in front of her.  

Sometimes the wriggling makes her 
nose wrinkle and I have learnt that 

this slight flaring of her nasal passages 
usually has significant repercussions for 
me and means a trip to the bathroom 
is in order with copious amounts of 
dog towels and shampoo.  Hence I am 
invited to jump into the white boat 
and suffer a good soaking with the 
shower and a foaming rub all over with 
bubbles.  After the final rinsing the Mrs 
can be quite mindful of my privacy 
and the shower curtain is pulled across 
concealing my presence.  Wondering 
why she has suddenly seen the need 
to give me a bit of private time in the 
bath I am seized with the sudden need 
to shake all the excess water from my 
fur.  At this point she is usually busy 
laying my towels out across the floor 
and when she feels I have had enough 
privacy and shaking she pulls the 
shower curtain back and I am invited 
to jump out onto the towels while she 
rubs my coat dry.  I love this part and 
help her by holding the towels in my 
mouth and rolling all over the place 
pulling the towels with me and getting 

in a right pickle.  This usually ends with 
yet another tummy rub but without the 
nose wrinkling which is always a good 
sign – peace and love.

http://beauregardsdogblog.blogspot.com
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01256 889215  07747 015494
emma@thehaye.co.uk

ADVERTISE HERE 
CALL Emma Foreman

News from the Pambers  
and Little London

Hello everyone and Happy New Year!  
I hope you all celebrated well and that 
any visits made by the Befana involved 
sweets rather than charcoal, as explained 
by Giorgia in her contribution to the last 
issue about an Italian Christmas.  

Giorgia’s article got me wondering 
about how many of us knew about 
other people in the villages and I 
wondered if this column might serve as 
a means of introducing members of our 
community.  I’m sure there are things 
happening out there but it is difficult to 
write about them if no-one sends me 
any info. So I wondered about a “Meet 
the Villagers” item. A mystery person 
could be posted each week and readers 
invited to identify them. There will, of 
course, be prizes. The identity of the 
disguised person will be revealed in the 
following issue.  

So here’s your first villager….

Do, please, someone have a guess, 
and send your answer to bdownes@
thevillager.com

If you weren’t at The Plough on Wednesday 4th January, you missed rather a treat. Accoustics performed gentle, soothing folk music, 
which we very much enjoyed and true to their slogan there were no prima donnas or critics. 

A lovely addition to a lovely pub. Thank you.
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Foremost
Tree Surgeons Ltd 

Private & Domestic Enquiries
Tree Felling, Tree Pruning, Stump Grinding, Tree Thinning, 
Tree Reduction, Landscaping and Fencing

Commercial Enquiries
Site Clearance, Developers, Electricity Board Approved, Council Approved

Other Services
Tree Surveys, Tree Reports, Tree Inspections, Technical Plans Provided, 
Logs and Chipping Supplied

ALL WORK GUARANTEED
FULL EMPLOYERS LIABILITY / £10 MILLION COVER
NCH. ARB & Nptc TRAINED STAFF

Call today on: 01256 814602
Greenacres Nursery, Aldermaston Road, Pamber Green, Tadley, Hants, RG26 3AF

www.foremosttreesurgeons.co.ukinfo@foremosttreesurgeons.co.uk

Licence No: 2063

CALL FOR 

YOUR FREE

ESTIM
ATE
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Aldermaston Road, Pamber End, Tadley RG26 5QW

Christmas Shop  Decorations  Gifts 
Festive Tablewear  Wreaths  Lights

 Arti�cial Christmas Trees
From late November freshly cut Christmas Trees

Elm Park Garden Centre

www.elmparkgardencentre.co.uk
 Tel 01256 850587

        Like and Share us on Facebook

Will Writing, Estate Planning
& Lasting Powers of Attorney

- A friendly, accessible and quality service

A member of the
Society of Will Writers

Contact: Clare Datta
m: 07810 455 581
t: 01256 896 336

e: claredatta@whitchurchwills.co.uk
w: www.whitchurchwills.co.uk

36 Hillside, Whitchurch, Hampshire, RG28 7SN

ontactt: CCClllare Datta

- NOW OFFERING -
PROBATE SERVICES
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CALL Emma Foreman  01256 889215  07747 015494  emma@thehaye.co.uk

ADVERTISE HERE 

Prestige & 4x4  |  Finance & PCP Packages  |  Extended Warranty 
GAP Insurance  |  Part Exchange  |  Indoor Showroom   |  FCA Approved

Used Vehicles in Hampshire

Tel: 01256 334363  Email: o�ce@moorelands.com
www.moorelands.com
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Basingstoke Voluntary Action
We are in urgent need of volunteers for our NHS Winter Discharge Support Service. Can you help?

What the service offers:
Our discharge service aims to help patients discharged from hospital to stay well and become connected with neighbourhood 
community services in their area.

Examples of support offered:

Reducing social isolation – connecting patients with befriending, check & chat, and opportunities for social contact

•	 Immediate practical support – such as temporary food parcels/return to home essentials, assistance in purchasing key items, 
connecting with tradespeople or other practical services

•	 Connection with voluntary sector services – including mental health, social activities, food banks and health support services

What you will be doing:
•	 Working alongside NHS staff and other partners to identify patients with extra needs that would benefit from  

community-based support.

•	 Spend time with patients waiting for discharge, introducing them to the service, collecting key information and providing  
an empathic and compassionate presence to a potentially vulnerable group of people.

•	 Passing important information to the project coordinator to ensure that they can address the patients’ needs as quickly  
as possible.

If you are Interested:  
If you’d be interested in volunteering or simply want to know more please email: vc@bvaction.org.uk or call 01256423816

Basingstoke Civil Service  
Retirement Fellowship
The first meeting of 2023 was held on 
4th January with 45 members attending.  
The Chairman, David Cowling, wished 
everyone a Happy New Year and then 
proceeded to give an update on the 
upcoming trips planned for the year.  
Christine Broadbent, the Welfare 
Officer, gave an update on various 
members and also thanked David for all 
his hard work throughout 2022.

The guest speaker this month was Pam 
Durroch from Basingstoke Food Bank 
which is part of the Trussell Trust.  Pam 
informed us that the food bank was set 
up on 1st  October 2012 so had been 
in operation for 10 years.  In the first 
year, they supplied 1046 parcels for 2000 
people.  By last year this had increased 
to 2500 parcels for 5500 people, an 
increase of 45%.  The parcels they supply 
are intended to last for approximately 
3 days and she showed us an example 
of the different items included.  These 

parcels are only supplied to people who 
have been referred to the Food Bank 
by official bodies including Citizens 
Advice, Housing Associations, District 
Nurses, Schools etc. These parcels are 
then collected by the clients, although 
should the occasion arise, they can 
be delivered.  Pam expressed thanks 
on behalf of the Food Bank and their 
clients for all the food and money 
donations received by the public and 
from members at the meeting.  If you 
require further information please go 
to the website at www.basingstoke.
foodbank.org.uk

The next group outing is on Monday 
20th  March which is a tour of the 
Houses of Parliament with the coach 
leaving Oakley at 7.15 and the Leisure 
Centre at 7.30.  The price of the trip 
is £28 (£30 for non-members).  On 
Thursday 27th April at 2.15 we are 
having Afternoon Tea at BCOT with a 

variety of sandwiches, cakes and scones 
with unlimited tea all  for £11.

The next meeting is on 1st  February 
when we have a return visit from Mel 
Rees who will give a talk titled “ ...and 
another thing I meant to say....”.  At 
the 1st March meeting we have our 
AGM with a talk from Able Care which 
will then be followed by lunch at the 
Conservative Club.

The group meets on the first Wednesday 
of each month at the BrookVale Village 
Hall from 10am to 12 noon and all 
retired Civil Servants, their relatives and 
friends are welcome.  Further details 
about the group and information about 
our meetings and trips can be obtained 
by contacting:
csrfbasingstoke@gmail.com

Margaret Atkinson
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The Royal British Legion
At our first meeting of the New Year 
we were entertained and informed 
by an excellent illustrated talk on The 
Dambusters, given by Rhydian Vaughan, 
our vice-Chairman. Most of us have 
seen the film, made in 1995, and know 
the stirring signature march composed 
by Eric Coates. Rhydian was able to give 
us more background about personality 
clashes which almost caused the raid to 
be cancelled and the genius of Barnes 
Wallis, the boffin who designed the 
bouncing bombs essential to the success 
of the raid. We shared some very tasty 
homemade soup and crusty rolls before 
the talk.

This month’s meeting on Tuesday 
14 February will be an informal St 

Valentine’s Day light lunch at Sherfield 
Oaks Golf Club from 12 noon. There is 
no need to book but it would be helpful 
if you could email me if you hope to 
come along.

COFFEE MORNINGS this month are  
at Sherfield Coffee Shop on Wednesday 
1st and at The Swan PH Sherborne  
St John on Wednesday 15th, both  
from 10.30am.

Membership of The Royal British Legion 
is open to everyone. The easiest way to 
join is to go online but application forms 
are available from me. We have gained 
several new members in recent months 
but are always pleased to welcome more! 
One of our new ‘recruits’ is our potential 

branch Standard Bearer to take over 
from Tony Evans who has served in this 
capacity for many years.

At our March meeting on Tuesday 14th, 
we hope to show the film ‘A Foreign 
Field’ starring Alex Guinness, Lauren 
Bacall, Leo McKern - it’s an amusing 
and heartwarming story of some D-Day 
veterans returning to the Normandy 
Beaches 50 years on. The meeting begins 
at 1.15pm at Cross House, Bramley.

John Morley 
Branch Chairman

revjmorley@talktalk.net
07900892566

Battlefield Tour to 
Normandy
I have been asked by RBL members if I can arrange a tour to Normandy and I am 
more than happy to open it up to local residents as well. If you are interested do 
please register with me at rhydian@battlefieldtours.com or 07774 681516. 

Numbers will determine the overall cost, I would expect about 20 people and would 
look to keep the cost below £500 per head. Sharing rooms makes the event more 
cost effective.

When? 
Either last week in May or last week in June (both mid week) whichever is most 
popular. We may be able to get school dispensation for an educational experience 
for young ones.

Outline:

•	 Day one – Depart Bramley 1900hrs by coach for overnight Portsmouth Brittany 
Ferry to Ouistreham/Caen arrive 0630hrs.

•	 Day two – British beaches and actions

•	 Day three – American beaches and actions

•	 Day four – British Military cemetery, VC actions and Bayeux Tapestry. Depart 
late afternoon ferry arrive Portsmouth 2130 hrs. Arrive Bramley 2330 hrs ‘ish.

Once I have likely numbers, I can be more precise. Do please let me know if you  
are interested.

Rhydian Vaughan
Www.battlefieldtours.co
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All Seasons
Window Cleaning

Reliably serving the community for over 20 years

Additional services include:
• Driveway cleaning •

• Cladding/signage cleaning •
• Gutter/fascia/soffit cleaning •
• Conservatory roof cleaning •
• Pure water - no chemicals •

Call STEVE on 01256 353727
Email: info@allseasonswindowcleaning.com
Web: www.allseasonswindowcleaning.com
www.facebook.com/allseasonswindowcleaninguk
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01256 688648
 Call Pete to book a FREE survey & quotation
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LOVE VOLUNTEERING
Become a Friend of Rotary

Have fun volunteering with us and help our local community.

We have a wide variety of local events including, - St Michael’s Hospice Moonlight Walk, Light Up a Life, and The Reindeer Run.  
Basingstoke Half Marathon, Camrose Christmas Lunch. As well as our own fundraising events, The Royal Marines Concert at 
The Anvil We’re particularly looking for a team of volunteers to help us with Basingstoke Festival of Transport, see above. 

Anything from a couple of hours upwards. 

To join in the fun - see contact details below

WHAT IS ROTARY

Rotary is about helping communities, both local and internationally through our network of clubs with 1.2 million members in 
over 200 countries. It is a non-religious and non-political organization comprised of both men and women. There are 75 clubs 
in our Wessex area which covers most of Hampshire, the Isle of Wight, the Channel Islands, and parts of Dorset and Wiltshire, 

and we do some fantastic work each year. Above all it’s about having fun while making a difference. To find out more about 
Basingstoke Deane Rotary and what we do, check out the links below.

Basingstoke Deane Rotary is a group of 35men & women from a wide variety of backgrounds. All live locally in the borough  
but some commute to work outside Basingstoke. Most joined Rotary to help others less fortunate, and they find  

Basingstoke Deane Rotary adds another extremely enjoyable dimension to their lives. 
If you would like to find out more about how we enjoy ourselves, just tune in to www.rcbd.org.uk  to see what we have  

coming up, or contact Helen or Paul  above to find out more. We think you’ll be pleasantly surprised.
Facebook: @RotaryBasingstokeDeane | Twitter: @RBstokeDeane

CONTACT – Helen Ricketts: helen@highpathway.co.uk  OR  Paul Temple: tempaul45@gmail.com
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Women’s Fellowship
The speaker at January’s meeting was local resident Louise Levy who told members about her trip to Java, Bali and the Kimodo 
Islands in Indonesia.

Louise’s background is Finance, where she spent time working for a major City Bank, and is now on the Board of two major 
banks in London. Looking for a change of scene, she applied for a voluntary job in Indonesia teaching English in a boarding 
school in Java to 14-17yr old pupils. The school had an intake of 3,000 students and Louise had responsibility for 90, 50%  
girls and 50% boys. Her plans for teaching Empowerment for Women had to change rapidly as the boys were also keen to 
learn, so it became simply Empowerment. The school was considered to be a ‘Luxury School’ with the parents paying fees. 
When Louise was there in November it was the Rainy Season, deluges in the morning with hot sun drying everything out in 
the afternoon. This resulted in very hot classrooms and dormitories, the latter having just a fan for the twenty pupils sleeping 
in bunk beds. Food arrived in buckets and the children helped themselves. Every day started at 3am and finished at midnight. 
The first three hours were spent with Prayers (it is an Islamic school) and classes began at 6am. Lateness was punished harshly, 
despite the pupils being very tired, living on just a few hours’ sleep each night.  Despite the school spending many hours  
each week immersed in the study of Islamic tradition, the school intends for its pupils to further their education in  
International Universities.

Louise’s time at the school focussed on empowerment and moving forward into the world of business. The pupils started 
with their storyboard, moving on to creating their own CV. They were shown how to shift any negative beliefs into positive 
ones, ultimately replacing all negativity into positive structures. The work following this concentrated in producing ideas 
for the benefit of themselves and the world, covering themes of climate change, biodiversity and recycling - something 
non-existent in Java. Turning their ideas into workable projects was part of the process, and Louise was very proud that 
some of the students had produced bio-fuels from coffee, and a recycling App. Finance was crucial in all this, as without 
financial knowledge and experience, good ideas may not become good businesses.

As if this wasn’t enough, Louise went on to an orphanage where more than two hundred children lived, mostly born out of 
wedlock – which is unacceptable in the Muslim community. The orphanage was run down but the children were happy.  
The main facilitators there were a 25yr old son of the founder, and a colleague, also 25 years old. Louise told us that bedding  
was sadly lacking, with few pillows and mattresses, and she will be setting up a fund to help with this.

She was thanked by Jenny Cooke for her illuminating talk.

Following Louise’s talk there was a visit from SSJ residents James and Christine Crowley who gave a questionnaire to members, 
and James spoke about forthcoming possible housing in Basingstoke & Deane, the Neighbourhood Plan and solutions for 
retaining the village culture of Sherborne St John. There was a time for Q&A’s afterwards.

The meeting ended with a quotation, and a reminder that February’s meeting will be the AGM, Bring & Buy, and a talk on Birds 
and Birdlife.

Next month’s meeting will be 2pm on Tuesday 7th February.
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Camrose Centre
Generous grant means 
art wellbeing project can 
continue to help local 
homeless and vulnerable 
people

Staff and volunteers at The Camrose 
Centre for homeless and vulnerably 
housed people recently hosted Lord and 
Lady Lymington, who visited to find out 
more about the creative arts and wellbeing 
project artWell that they have helped fund 
at the Centre for another year. 

They have supported The Camrose 
Centre with several generous grants in 
recent years. During their recent visit 
they met Corrine Marsh of artWell 
and heard how she uses creative arts to 
inspire imagination, promote mental 
wellbeing and inclusion amongst 
clients at the day centre at Glebe Hall 
in Basingstoke.  Corrine makes weekly 
visits to The Camrose Centre to work 
with clients as a way of building  
self-confidence and positivity during 
their homelessness recovery pathway. 

The grant means that this valued project 
can definitely continue throughout 2023.

Mike Browning, Chair of Trustees at 
The Camrose Centre comments “Our 
clients benefit hugely from the activities 
that artWell provides during our weekly 
sessions.  It’s not only a mindful activity 
that can remove people from their day-
to-day worries, but it has also created 
positivity and confidence in our clients. 
We are extremely grateful to our guests 
for funding this special project during 
2023.”

During their recent visit, Lord and Lady 
Lymington spoke with clients, volunteers 
and staff and found out about more of 
the support work and services that take 
place at the Centre.

Lord Lymington said “We were inspired 
by our recent visit and the great  
work and commitment shown by 
volunteers’ supporting this important 
local provision.”

The Camrose Centre is a day centre 
that supports homeless and vulnerably 

housed members of the local 
community, and is funded by individual 
and corporate donations, trusts and 
grants, as well as Basingstoke and Deane 
Borough Council.

If your organisation is able to help 
vulnerable members of our local 
community to get back on their feet, by 
supporting the work at the Centre with a 
one off or a regular cash donation, please 
contact Mike on:
info@thecamrosecentre.org or via 
LinkedIn (‘The Camrose Centre’).
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Anvil Arts, Basingstoke – February 2023                         
CLOUDBUSTING: THE MUSIC OF KATE BUSH
Wed 1 Feb, 7.30pm | The Haymarket | Tickets: £25 (includes £4 booking fee)
Cloudbusting can’t wait to share their love for the music of Kate Bush. This breath-taking show will take you on an incredible 
journey through Kate’s extraordinary repertoire, as well as performing all the hits we know and love - Wuthering Heights, 
Hounds of Love, Running Up That Hill, Babooshka, and many more!

BOURNEMOUTH SYMPHONY ORCHESTRA
Fri 3 Feb, 7.45pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £42, £38, £31, £24, £16. Under 25s & f/t students £12 (includes £4 booking fee)
The programme includes Debussy’s Prélude à l’après-midi d’un faune, Bartók’s thrilling Piano Concerto no. 2, and Elgar’s 
Symphony no. 2. Pianist Sunwook Kim joins the BSO with conductor Kirill Karabits.

SPIRIT OF THE DANCE - 25th Anniversary Tour
Sat 11 Feb, 7.30pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £33 (includes £4 booking fee)
The international smash-hit Spirit of the Dance celebrates 25 fabulous years as one of the most popular dance shows ever. This 
spellbinding high-octane extravaganza takes dance to the next level with an explosive fusion of heart pounding Irish Dance and 
dazzling styles from around the world.

SUZANNE VEGA - An Intimate Evening Of Songs And Stories
Sun 12 Feb, 7.30pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £53.50, £41.50, £36.50 (includes £4 booking fee)
Widely regarded as one of the foremost songwriters of her generation, Suzanne Vega is known for conveying deep emotion in 
her performances. Her songs have tended to focus on city life, ordinary people, and real-world subjects. Notably succinct and 
understated, her work is immediately recognisable – as distinct and thoughtful as it was when first heard on the radio over 30 
years ago.

PHILHARMONIA ORCHESTRA
Wed 15 Feb, 7.45pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £42, £38, £31, £24, £16. Under 25s & f/t students £12 (includes £4 booking fee)
Mendelssohn’s popular Overture: The Hebrides, Elgar’s Sea Pictures and Dvořák’s delightful Symphony No. 5. Mezzo-soprano 
Alice Coote joins the orchestra, conducted by Sir John Eliot Gardiner.

SING-A-LONG-A ENCANTO (U)
Fri 17 Feb, 1pm | The Anvil
From the producers of Sing-a-Long-a Sound of Music and Sing-a-Long-a Frozen, it’s time for Encanto, the brand new smash-hit 
film musical of 2021 that everyone can’t stop singing. Cheer on Mirabel as she tries to save the magic surrounding the Encanto, 
and sing your heart out with the live host, who will teach you some dance moves and show you how to use your free props bag.
Please note this is a screening of the film, not a live stage show.

Varna International Ballet presents SWAN LAKE – Accompanied by Varna International Ballet Orchestra
Sun 19 Feb, 2pm & 6.30pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £46.50, £40.50, £38.50. Over 65s and f/t students £5 off (exc top price). 
Under 16s £25.25, £22.25, £21.25 (includes £4 booking fee)
From the splendour of the palace ballroom to the moon-lit lake where swans glide in perfect formation, this compelling tale of 
tragic romance has it all. From Odile, the temptress in black tulle, as she seduces the Prince to the purity of the swan queen Odette, 
as she flutters with emotional intensity; the dual role of Odette/Odile is one of ballet’s most unmissable technical challenges.

MIKE OLDFIELD’S TUBULAR BELLS LIVE IN CONCERT - 50th Anniversary Celebration
Fri 24 Feb, 7.30pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £55, £42, £32, £20 (includes £4 booking fee)
To celebrate its 50th anniversary, Tubular Bells will be performed live with a full band, conducted and arranged by Oldfield’s 
long-term collaborator, Robin Smith. It gained worldwide praise when the opening theme was used for the soundtrack of horror 
film, The Exorcist, and went on to become the highest selling instrumental album of all time. A bold and progressive fusion, 
Tubular Bells is a journey through classical, jazz, folk, prog rock, and electronica.

I’M SORRY I HAVEN’T A CLUE - The Official Stage Tour
Tue 28 Feb, 7.30pm | The Anvil | Tickets: £32 (includes £4 booking fee)
BBC Radio’s multi-award winning antidote to panel games returns to the stage with its sell-out touring show. Join Jack Dee, 
Rory Bremner, Pippa Evans, Tony Hawks, and Marcus Brigstocke for an unmissable evening of inspired nonsense. With musical 
accompaniment from Colin Sell.

01256 844244 / anvilarts.org.uk
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Probus Hears About The  
Immortal Memory
Many people have attended a Burns’ 
Supper around 25th January, the 
birthdate of Robert Burns, the National 
Bard of Scotland, Scotland’s Favourite 
Son, and will have witnessed the piping 
in of the haggis and someone giving the 
Address to a Haggis in “Lalland Scots” 
being virtually unintelligible to all the 
sassenachs present. But at the best of 
such occasions, irrespective of wherever 
in the world there is a Caledonian 
connection, the guest of honour has 
the responsibility of telling those 
present their view on Robbie Burns, the 
Ploughman’s Bard.

Such was the situation outlined by the 
latest speaker at the Probus Club of 
Basingstoke, member John Kynoch. 
Although born in New Zealand, the 
son of an ex-pat Scot, as a teenager 
he came to join the family woollen 
manufacturing business in Scotland and 
lived for over thirty years in Keith, to 
the east of Inverness.  

This talk, The Immortal Memory, was 
John’s personal insights and long past 
connections with Robert Burns who was 
born in 1759 in Alloway, Ayrshire and 
died at the early age of thirty-seven.  
The sister of John’s great grandfather 
married a man who was a friend 
of Burns whose own father started 
an educational establishment for 
apprentices that today is the Herriot 
Watt University in Edinburgh. 

Around the time of Burns’ birth, the 
British Empire was developing with 
Wolfe capturing Quebec making Canada 
British rather than French. George111 
was soon to reign as was Catherine 
the Great in Russia, Hayden got a job 
making music in the court of Prince 
Esterhazy in Hungary and Captain 

Cook discovered New Zealand. Less 
than a decade before Burns was born the 
Duke of Cumberland, the King’s brother, 
carried out the last battle on British soil 
at Culloden near Inverness defeating the 
final Jacobean rebels. 

During his short life, the bard had 
been a tenant farmer, a flax dresser, 
a continual rebel against orthodox 
religion and eventually a Revenue & 
Customs Officer and a member of the 
militia in Dumfries, despite being a 
nationalist at heart. He also penned 559 
writings of which 368 were songs often 
putting new lyrics to existing Scottish 
traditional and folk melodies.

At the age of 28, and only 14 months 
after his first book was published, 
Poems, Chiefly in the Scottish Dialect, 
Burns undertook a coach trip on poor 
roads around that part of north-eastern 
Scotland where the speaker had lived. In 
such a short time, and without the ease 
of communications we have today, his 
fame had spread to the extent that he 
was feted by the great and good. He was 
described as the equivalent of a Rock 
Star, a working-class hero, gifted beyond 
measure, attracted by and attracted to, 
the opposite sex (he had nine children 
with his wife, his last son born an hour 
after his death, and at least four more 
with other women) and finding further 
distraction in misuse of substances, in 
his case “the drink.”

At one such meeting at Duff House, in 
Banff, Burns met a young boy who had 
his book at home and knew some of  
the poetry by heart which gives some 
idea of the popularity of the Bard’s  
work. That a schoolboy in Banff, so far 
north from Ayrshire, where much was 
written, should be familiar with his 

work so soon after it was published, is 
quite remarkable.

One can only marvel at the genius of 
this man who could produce such words 
that we still admire and can quote at 
times, almost off the cuff. Robert Burns 
was obviously a man of huge intelligence 
with a great understanding of the 
human condition. Words and ideas that 
have been translated into more than 60 
languages around the world and used as 
reference points by many great people in 
history such as US President Abraham 
Lincoln who wrote of Burns “From 
Shakespeare I learnt the sonnets. From 
the Bible, the scriptures. But it was from 
this man that I learnt humility.”

After the guest of honour has concluded 
their reminiscence about Robert Burns, 
they then request the audience, “Raise 
your glasses… the toast is…. to The 
Immortal Memory.” 

The final act at a Burns’ supper and 
at Hogmanay, on New Year’s Eve, 
throughout much of the world, is of 
course singing the famous farewell  
“Auld Lang Syne.” This is one of Burns’ 
songs that even sassenachs know.

See www.probusbasingstoke.club for 
more information about this social  
club for retired professional and 
business managers.
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What on earth is Hippotherapy?

No, I’m afraid there are no secret hippos 
in Hampshire. Hippos means horse in 
Greek. As a qualified physiotherapist 
for the past 15 years, and a specialist in 
Paediatrics for 9 years, I decided 4 years 

ago that I wanted to combine my love of 
physio, children and horses and enrolled 
on a Hippotherapy course. Yes, I must 
be mad;  3 years, a pandemic and a baby 
later, I qualified in Hippotherapy.  

I use my physio skills as a 
Hippotherapist and utilise the 
movements of a horse to provide 
carefully graded motor and sensory 
input. The aim of these sessions is to use 
the movements of the horse for therapy 
which can improve:

•	 Balance
•	 Core Strength
•	 Trunk Mobility and Symmetry
•	 Head and respiratory Control
•	 Co-ordination
•	 Stamina
•	 Communication

The warmth and movement of the horse 
along with the tactile feel of the coat and 

mane will help sensory learning and 
toleration of strange environments and 
stimuli, as well as it contributing to a 
positive therapeutic experience.

Depending on the child’s disability and 
needs, different positions on the pony 
can be used, such as facing backwards, 
sideways, four point kneeling, lying on 
their tummy or on their back. 

Last year I set up my small business 
of H.O.P.E. (Horses Offering Physical 
Enrichment) Hippotherapy. Currently 
I work out of the Wellington and 
Dummer Riding for the Disabled’s  
yard where I also volunteer for the  
RDA itself.  

If you would like more information 
please contact Helen Forbes at 
hopehippotherapykids@gmail.com or 
search Hope Hippotherapy  
on Facebook.

Old Basing / Basingstoke U3a
Exhibition of Crafts by U3a members

Monday February 13th for two weeks, 11am – 4pm, weekdays only.
Upper Mall opposite Apple Store in Festival Place

No longer working full-time or raising a family? Now’s the time to make the most of life. U3A gives you the chance to develop 
your interests with many and various groups to join, make new friends and enjoy yourself.   
Monthly meetings, with speakers, take place at Queen Mary’s College.   

https://www.basingstokeu3a.org/membership



28

Here for you
when you need us...

amongerfuneraldirectors.co.uk

• 24 hour service
• Free bereavement advice and support
• Pre-paid inflation proof funeral plans
• Wide choice of memorials for burials 

Basingstoke
The Old Forge, Sherborne St John, RG24 9LE
01256 851124
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Autumn into Winter 2022-2023

The early part of 2022 was roughly what one would normally expect as far as temperatures and rainfall were concerned; no snow 
and, unusually, February was warming up a bit.  

Whereas March and April are usually very unsettled and quite stormy but, in 2022, there were only 7 days with significant rain in the 
whole 2-month period and it the warming up process continued.  

May continued the upward trend - sunny and increasingly warm and less than average rainfall which continued for much of June 
with only half the usual rainfall and above average temperatures and sunshine.

Normally monthly measurements only vary by a few tenths but this was to change massively in July and August. Temperatures rose 
reaching 38.1C (99.9F) on the 19th July (in my garden) and the average maximum for the month was a massive 6.0C above the 
30-year average  Also I only recorded 1mm of rain in July and that was spread over 3 days (the monthly average is 55mm) - so it was 
totally ineffective for garden plants and crops. One usually sees the temperatures begin to ease down from mid August but there were 
20 days above 25C (the average for the month is 21C) and the average was again 6.0C above the 30-year average.

Fortunately the rains started in September with severe thunderstorms on the morning of the 8th but also 16 dry days in the month.  
The autumn continued basically warm and with enough rain to enable the hose pipe bans to be cancelled.

So all the first 11 months of 2022 had above average temperatures, sometimes massively so.  

But... December started cool and then became seriously cold with my lowest night temperature of minus 8.4C on the 15th and minus 
7.5C the next night. 

During the period 5pm on the 10th Dec until 10am on the 18th Dec the temperature only rose above freezing between midday and 
4pm on the 13th (just 4 hours).  Interestingly the ground temperatures were mainly fractionally warmer than the night-time air 
temperatures due to residual deeper soil temperatures conducting warmth upward.  

Then it became quite mild from Christmas to the New Year.  The first 12 days of January have been wet - only 1 day with minimal 
rain (and more to come).  My rainfall is currently not far off 3 times the average.            

David Cullum

2022-2023   Pamber Green SEPTEMBER OCTOBER NOVEMBER DECEMBER TO 12 JAN 2023
Average Day Max Temp                °C  19.8   17.8   12.2    6.2  10.5
Diff from 30-yr average                 °C  +1.9   +3.7     1.6   -1.9  +3.2
Highest Max Temp                        °C  25.2   21.5   16.2   12.6    9.2
Average Night Min Temp             °C   9.9     9.2     6.8     1.1    6.3
Diff from 30-year average             °C +1.5   +3.2   +3.1   -1.0  +5.1
Lowest Min Air Temp                   °C   2.7     0.0     0.9   -8.4  -0.5
No. of nights with air frost      0        0        0      11      1
Night frosts diff from avge      0        0      -1      -2     -4
No. Nights with Grass Frost      0      -1       0     16       1
Total Rainfall (mm) 79.3   97.9 155.5 114.3  78.1
Highest 24-hour Rainfall (mm) 25.3   14.2   41.7   26.0   14.1
Percent of 30-year avge  128   130    210    165   269
No. of days with>1mm rain    11     15      15      11  (12)
No. Days with NO Rain   +2       4     +4      -1  lots

CALL Emma Foreman  01256 889215  07747 015494  emma@thehaye.co.uk

ADVERTISE HERE 



30

PROFESSIONAL FOOT CARE IN THE 
COMFORT OF YOUR OWN HOME Fay 
Curtis (MCFHP. MAFHP) fully qualified Foot 
Health Practitioner offers a range of foot services 
including: Toenail cutting, Nail condition 
treatments, Corn removal, Callus reduction, Dry 
and cracked heel remedies, Verruca treatment 
and Diabetic foot care.  To book an appointment 
call Fay on 07780 664410

BEAUTY THERAPIST  Based in my 
professional, relaxing home based salon 
in Pamber Heath.  Treatments offered - 
Gelish Nails, Pedicures, Waxing, Eve Taylor 
Aromatherapy Facials, Lash Lift, Massage, Indian 
Head Massage and Reflexology.  Strict hygiene 
/ cleaning and COVID safe procedures in place.  
Please call or text Amey on 07729421869

THE BASINGSTOKE ARTISAN 
HANDYMAN  Local, trustworthy and reliable. 
A skilled Handyman who can also add a bespoke 
flavour to your projects. Any size job considered, 
quick and simple to complex.  
www.thebartyman.co.uk  07827 216806

JON’S GARDENING & HANDYMAN 
SERVICES  Regular garden maintenance & one 
off jobs. Fencing, Hedges, Pruning, General tidy 
ups and home maintenance. For sensible rates 
and a friendly service please call 07488 347493.

GCSE 1-1 MATHS TUTORING I am a qualified 
maths teacher for secondary ages 11-16 and 
have been providing GCSE maths tutoring for 
10 years.  I have recently moved to this area and 
have some availability for on-line or face to face 
tutoring. For further information call Katherine 
on 07913 860536.

Small Ads
Enquiries and items for inclusion please contact Emma Foreman on 01256 889215/07747 015494  
or emma@thehaye.co.uk
-	 The advertising rate is £4 per month or £6 for a box entry. Cheques to be made payment to ‘The Villager’. 
- 	Payment for advertisements must be received in advance and are limited to 10 lines of type. 
-	 For information on annual block advertisements please contact Emma Foreman

TSI COMMERCIAL & DOMESTIC BUILDING 
MAINTENANCE. Electrical. Plumbing. 
Capentry or Decorationg. For a quotation, please 
phone 01256 780460 or 07989 940210.

PILLS ARE NOT THE ONLY ANSWER 
Hypnotherapy can bring rapid relief from 
depression and other emotional problems. Local 
practitioner, qualified with 14 years experience. 
Will give free initial consultation. Phone Derek 
Joseph on 01256 850653

DRUM TUITION. Professional musician with 
over 24 years experience. Teaching all aspects of 
drumming from counting, reading, playing to 
tracks, and technique etc. All ages and abilities 
welcome from total beginners to advanced. For 
more info please contact John Lezana on 07947 
728 686  www.johnlezana.com

PRIVATE TUITION IN FRENCH AND 
GERMAN with qualified, experienced, CRB 
checked teachers. All ages and stages, including 
preparation for examinations (CE, GCSE, 
IB, A-level etc.), adult conversation and 
primary/nursery language clubs Daytime 
or evenings, at home, work or school. Call 
Samantha Cruickshank (Language 
Services Specialists) on: 07944 820284 or 
email: scruickshanktutor@yahoo.co.uk

ABLE GARDEN SERVICES Grass and hedge 
cutting, fencing, turfing, patios, planting, tree 
work, gravel drives etc. Please call  
Eddie on 01189 700765 (Pamber Heath) or 
07904 440468

HOUSE CLEANING BY MARIA Reliable and 
affordable services. Experienced, easy going local 
lady, who checks every corner. Ironing services 
also available. References available upon request. 
Email: mariacleaning@live.co.uk,  
tel. 07933316989

BOOKKEEPING SERVICES  River K Solutions 
Ltd, for all your bookkeeping needs. Please 
contact us on 07402173137 for free initial 
consultation or check our website  
www.riverksolutions.co.uk

LARGE 3 BEDROOM TOP FLOOR 
DUPLEX APARTMENT IN THE HEART OF 
CARCASSONNE. In a tree lined square, around 
the corner from all the restaurants, patisseries 
and shops in the old town, on the 3rd and 4th 
floor of a 19th Century building, our apartment 
looks out at the restored UNESCO site of the 
Medieval Cité.   5* Trip Advisor sleeps 6. Phone: 
01256 850058 for more details.

REGISTERED CHILDMINDER based in 
Sherborne St John will have full/part time 
spaces available from July.  Also collecting from 
Sherborne St John school in September.  For 
more information call: 01256 851249

HOME & OFFICE MAINTENANCE 
SERVICES All types of installation and 
maintenance works including electrical, 
plumbing, IT networks, access/security/alarm/ 
attendance systems, carpentry and decorating. 
Cleaning services, secure disposal of office 
document waste. Please call Adam on  
07511 495052. Visa, Master Card, Amex.

LOCAL FOOT HEALTH PRACTITIONER, 
Visiting Practice, Nail Cutting, Callus Removal, 
Corn Removal and other treatments. Contact 
Lynne on 07767 059406

CHEEKY PAWS AND CLAWS Established, 
experienced dog walker. Home visits for all pets.  
Pet sitting. Equestrian/hoofed animals. Fully 
insured. 20 years as a zoo keeper. 
http:/www.facebook.com/cheeky.paws.claws 
email:  kbeeson1@btinternet.com 
07752 414821 (text only)

To book a classified advert for the Villager, 
register with this website. Then search 
for The Villager using any of the searches 
allowed. There is no online payment – 
you can pay by cheque at the end of the 
booking process as normal. Once monies 
are received you will be able to access 
receipts and check your booking history 
from this site.

ONLINE BOOKINGS
All classified adverts can now be 
booked on the website:  
www.fromthesmallestseed.co.uk
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CHURCH OF ENGLAND (Admin)	 Sam Reeves     pa.swppcc@gmail.com                  	 07897 562134
ROMAN CATHOLIC CHURCH	 The Presbytery, Popley Way, Basingstoke	 819722
BASINGSTOKE COMMUNITY CHURCH	 Sarum Hill Centre, Basingstoke	 316000
CLERKS TO PARISH COUNCILS
	 SSJ		  clerk@sherbornestjohn-pc.gov.uk	 07714 770940
	 MS	 Mrs Cally Morris 	 clerk@monksherborne-pc.gov.uk 	 07721 076186
	 Pamber	 Chris Gunnell	 clerk@pamber-pc.gov.uk	 07942 637210
BOROUGH COUNCILLOR for SSJ 	 David McIntyre	 cllr.David.McIntyre@basingstoke.gov.uk
BOROUGH COUNCILLOR for Pamber 	 Kerri Carruthers 	 07824 797912
                                                                                                                                                         Cllr.kerri.carruthers@basingstoke.gov.uk
BASINGSTOKE & DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL 	 Civic Offices, London Road, Basingstoke	 844844
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL	 The Castle, Winchester	 01962 841841
HAMPSHIRE POLICE		  Non-emergency                              	 101 or 01962 841534
                                                             	 www.hampshire.police.uk/ro/report/ocr/af/how-to-report-a-crime
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH	 ted_wilkinson@btinternet.com	 01256 850891 
NEAREST JOB CENTRE 	 https://www.jobcentrejobs.co.uk

LOCAL GROUPS
WOMEN’S FELLOWSHIP	 Mrs Jenny Cullum (Secretary)	 01256 850315
RAINBOWS			   Caroline Givan: caroline.givan@gmail.com 
BROWNIES			   Tramayne Henwood - ssjbrownies@outlook.com	 422083 
GUIDES			   Sam Hazlewood - ssjguides@yahoo.com	 880132
CUBS			   Ms Trish Field	 01420 544904
Little Acorns, Bumps/Babes/Toddlers in SSJ	 Mrs Liz Gwynn	    07770 373282
SSJ SOCIAL CLUB		  Mr David Hughes (Steward)	 850303
SSJ HISTORY SOCIETY		 Mrs Jean Linford	 850264
TENNIS CLUB		  Paul & Maria Saunders  	 850430
SSJ RETIREMENT COFFEE MORNING	 Mrs Margaret Cramer	 850390
SUMMIT JUDO CLUB		  Mr Len Dunce	 07860 435 831
			   or  Mr Paul Hamilton	 07917 005862
YOGA in SSJ Village Hall	 Mrs Jacqui Morris	 881336
SHORT MAT INDOORS BOWLS CLUB	 Mr Les Bone	 850973
FOOTBALL CLUB	     	 Mr Terry Buller     tel.buller@gmail.com	 07584 169241
PICCOLO PRE-SCHOOL NURSERY	 Claudia or Jane     info@piccolopsn.com	 07528 726248	
	                                                                                                        www.piccolopsn.com 
THE VYNE HOUSE (National Trust)	 Mr Stuart Maughan	 01256 883858
SCOTTISH COUNTRY DANCING	 Mrs J. Hughes email    tadleysd@gmail.com	

VENUE BOOKINGS:	
St Stephen’s Hall		  Doreen Quilter           booking@ststephensvillagehall.org        07854280343
MS Village Hall             	 Natasha Chappell        enquiries@monksherbornevillagehall.org.uk	 01256 851373                                                       
SSJ Village Hall            		  Shawna Campbell      ssjhallbookings@yahoo.com	 07726 308431
The Chute Pavilion       		  Terry Buller   tel.buller@gmail.com	 07584 169241	
			 
HEALTH CARE
NORTH HANTS HOSPITALS NHS TRUST		  01256 473202
HANTSDOC                                                                                                          	 01189 365592
BRAMBLYS GRANGE			   467778
CHINEHAM SURGERY			  479244
CROWN HEIGHTS MEDICAL CENTRE		  329021
CLIFT SURGERY, BRAMLEY		  881228
HOLMWOOD, TADLEY		  01189 814166
ROOKSDOWN SURGERY		  399710
MORELAND SURGERY 		  0118 9816661

EDUCATION
THE PRIORY PRIMARY ACADEMY TRUST	 Mr Matt Walsh  (Head teacher)	 850062
SSJ PRIMARY SCHOOL		 Ms Sarah Jolliffe  (Head teacher)	 850180
ST BEDE’S RC PRIMARY SCHOOL	 Mr Jamie Carroll	 473379

PUBLIC SERVICES
CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU		  322814
BRITISH RAIL NATIONAL ENQUIRIES		  0345 484950
BUS STATION (STAGECOACH)		  0871 121 0190
LIBRARIES                    		  Basingstoke Town Centre	 473901
                                       		  Chineham Library                                                                       	 465643
                          		  Tadley Library	 0300 555 1387
DIAL-A-RIDE		  Monday-Friday 8.30-12.00 am and 2.00-4.15 pm 	 01256 462101

If we have omitted any organisations, and/or their contact details, we apologise and would welcome any information to keep 
this list up to date and relevant.

Contacts

February 2023                                  Julie Crawley                                  villagermagazine@gmail.com                                01256 851003
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